Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 9 November 2015 in the Council Chamber
Councillor P. Smith, Cathaoirleach Presiding
Present:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, C. Brady, P. Brady, N. Connell, F.Curtin, J.P. Feeley, E. Greenan, C. Kelly, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, S.P. O’Reilly, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth.
In Attendance:
T. Ryan, Chief Executive


G. Finn, Director of Service




J. McLoughlin, Director of Service



E. Doyle, Director of Service



D. Maguire, Head of Finance



E. McGinn, Meetings Administrator 
An apology was received from Councillor Damien Brady.

1.
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 12 October 2015.  Miontuairisci cruinnithe 12 Deireadh Fomhair 2015 a dhearbhu.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty
     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      And


Resolved:

“that minutes of monthly meeting of Cavan County Council held on 12 October 2015 be hereby approved”.
2.

To note Minutes of Corporate Policy Group meeting held on 10 September 2015.


Noted.
3.

To hear presentation from Head of IBEC’s Telecoms & Internet Federation



Councillor P. Smith welcomed Mr. Torlach Denihan Head of IBEC’s Telecoms & Internet Federation, Mr. Fergal McCann from Eir/Meteor, Mr. Brendan O’Reilly from Three and Dr. Gary Healy from Vodafone to the meeting. 



Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services informed the members that Mr. Denihan and members of the relevant phone companies would give a brief presentation to the members in relation to mobile phone coverage throughout the region.  He stated that there will be a conclusion and discussion session at the end of the presentation for the members to participate.



Mr. Denihan informed the meeting that the Irish Cellular Industry Association (ICIA) is an alliance of the mobile phone networks. He noted that the telecoms sector employs 20,000 people in Ireland and is a crucial enable for employment in other sectors and keeps Cavan connected with the rest of Ireland and the wider world.  He stated that over the next few years an even greater capital investment will be made by industry to upgrade the core telecommunications infrastructure.  


He stated that recent developments seen the Eir “next generation” network started in 2013 had passed 1.3m premises and has a target of 70% of homes by end of 2016.  He stated that Virgin Media passes 826,000 homes of which 90% are NGA capable.  He noted the entry of Sky into the residential broadband market.  He stated that the European Commission approved the merger of Three and O2 in May 2014.  He stated that there has been major investment in 4G rollout by mobile network operators.  He stated that Telecoms provision in Ireland is challenging due to very dispersed population and distances.  He stated that Ireland is among the most dispersed populations and highest proportions of rural dwellers in Europe.  He stated that it is very expensive to provide telecom services in Ireland than elsewhere because more telecom network infrastructure in terms of masts, fibre, cabinets etc is required per customer.  He stated that in rural environment, changes in terrain absorb and block radio waves which can result in areas with poor outdoor coverage or coverage blackspots.  


He noted that Cavan is a drumlin county and drumlins give way to poor mobile phone coverage.  Each operator in turn showed maps illustrating mobile phone coverage in County Cavan.  Mr. O’Reilly stated that Three are currently undergoing a process of consolidating both the O2 and Three networks.  He stated that this will result in 41% more masts in County Cavan relative to the O2 network today, using existing Three masts.  The members from the phone companies noted that significant investment in telecoms  networks is on-going and continued co-operation between private operators, local authorities and policy makers is critical.  


Councillor P. Smith thanked the companies for their presentation.


The members highlighted issues in relation to roaming charges, poor mobile phone coverage, internet quality, masts and antennae and the roll-out of the national broadband plan to rural Ireland.  The members expressed their disappointment with the replies from the mobile phone operators.  It was proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley and seconded by Councillor C. Kelly that the Council write to the Communication Regulator (ComReg) asking that they meet with the elected members to address their concerns. 
4.

To note Chief Executive’s Orders.


Noted.
5.

To note Chief Executive’s monthly report.


Noted.



Councillor C. Kelly welcomed Kingscourt Water Supply Scheme Contract 2 Rising Mains; works have commenced and are due for completion End of 2015.  Councillor Kelly also welcomed Kingscourt Contract 3 New Treatment Plant & Reservoir tender documents issued end of September 2015 and due to commence construction Q2 2016.
Councillor E. Greenan expressed his disappointment that the contract for the new skate park in Cavan town is awarded to a company from Bristol and not a local company.

6(a).
To approve the disposal of 0.1388 of land at Drumalee, Cavan to George Donohoe, Drumalee, Co. Cavan for the sum of €1,388, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000, and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley

     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

      And


Resolved:

“that the disposal of 0.1388 of land at Drumalee, Cavan to George Donohoe, Drumalee, Co. Cavan for the sum of €1,388, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
6.(b)
To approve the disposal of 0.038 acres of land at Pollamore Far, Cavan to Cormac O’Connor & Karen Wallace, Joint Receivers, P. Elliott & Co., Ltd., c/o KPMG, 1 Stokes Place, St. Stephen’s Green, Dublin 2 for the sum of €100.00 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor C. Kelly
     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      And


Resolved:

“that the disposal of 0.038 acres of land at Pollamore Far, Cavan to Cormac O’Connor & Karen Wallace, Joint Receivers, P. Elliott & Co., Ltd., c/o KPMG, 1 Stokes Place, St. Stephen’s Green, Dublin 2 for the sum of €100.00 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
  7.
To approve overdraft accommodation for €12,000,000 for the year ending 31/12/2016.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor C. Kelly
     Seconded by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly
“that overdraft accommodation for €12,000,000 for the year ending 31/12/2016 be hereby approved”.

8.

To approve Chief Executive’s Report on submissions received on the proposed Material Contravention to the Cavan Town & Environs Development Plan 2014-2020.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith
     Seconded by Councillor E. Greenan


“that the Chief Executive’s Report on submissions received on the proposed Material Contravention to the Cavan Town & Environs Development Plan 2014-2020 be hereby approved”.
9.

To approve attendance of members at Association of Irish Regions (AIR) Conference to be held in Loughrea, Co. Galway on 20 November 2015.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor W. Bennett

     Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley



“that the attendance of Councillors C. Brady, W. Bennett, M. Argue, P. O’Reilly, N. Smyth and J.P. Feeley at the Association of Irish Regions (AIR) Conference to be held in Loughrea, Co. Galway on 20 November 2015 be hereby approved”.
10.(a)To note minutes of meeting held with Liberty Insurance on 19 October 2015.


Noted.
    (b)
To note reply from Minister Alex White T.D. regarding the Irish Postmasters’ Union (IPU) Six Point Action Plan for the Post Office Network.


Noted.
    (c) To note replies from Brendan Smith, T.D. regarding the closure of the pig unit at Ballyhaise Agricultural College.


Noted.   Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that a meeting has been arranged from November 19th at 12 noon in Ballyhaise Agricultural College with a delegation from Cavan County Council, Professor Boyle, Head of Teagasc and members from the pig farming industry.
    (d)
To note reply from Irish Water regarding water softener.


Noted.  
    (e)
To note reply from Department of Social Protection regarding One-Parent Family Payment (OFP) scheme age change reforms in 2015.


Noted. 

(f)
To note reply from Office of Minister for Foreign Affairs & Trade regarding undocumented Irish in the USA.


Noted. Councillor Feeley asked that the Council make contact with the US ambassador in relation to undocumented Irish in the USA.

(g)
To note reply from Office of the Minister for Jobs, Enterprise & Innovation regarding the job losses announcement by Liberty Insurance.


Noted.  


(h)
To note reply from the Department of Social Protection regarding increasing rent supplement limits.


Noted.  

(i)
To note reply from Phil Hogan, Member of the European Commission regarding support measures for the dairy farming industry in Ireland.



Noted. Councillor S. Smith expressed his disappointment with the reply.  He asked that a resolution be sent to the Minister for Agriculture and Phil Hogan asking that the first part of the Single Farm Payment be made to farmers early in the year and take any differential out of the second payment.  This was seconded by Councillor W. Bennett. Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that in the majority of cases farmers still have not received their single farm payment.

(j)
To note reply from Health Service Executive regarding Primary School Dental Care in County Cavan.


Noted. It was agreed to write to the Health Service Executive asking for the number of children per school who are in arrears in relation to primary school dental care and a follow up meeting with the Dental Service be arranged with the members.

Votes of Sympathy:
· Councillor P. McDonald on the death of his uncle Mr. Philip McDonald.
· Carol Brady former staff member of Cavan County Council on the death of her mother Mrs. Kathleen Brady.

Members’ Items deferred from October Meeting.
1. “That Cavan County Council calls on the Minister for Justice to review the bail conditions for those with previous convictions”.

Councillor N. Connell proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Justice to review the bail conditions for those with previous convictions.  Councillor Connell was of the opinion that electronic tagging ankle bracelets should be placed on criminals and managed by a separate company who would contact the Gardai.  

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly seconded the proposal.  He stated the law needs changing especially after the gentleman who tried to abduct an 11 year old girl in Laois already had 92 convictions. Councillor P. O’Reilly supported the motion.  He stated that the Minister is bringing legislation before the Dail so that sentences will not run concurrently and any offences committed will be sentenced separately.  


Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion.  He stated that sex offenders should wear electronic tagging.  He stated that unless we are willing to build more prison services it won’t matter what laws are introduced.


Councillor M. Argue noted that in American prisons in mates spend most of their time looking at kids cartoons and 75% never offend again, maybe the same should be introduced in Ireland.


Members’ Items November Meeting

2.

That the Council bring in Bye Laws governing speed limits in all housing estates in the County.

Councillor C. Kelly asked that the Council bring in bye laws introducing speed limits of 30kph in all housing estates in the County.  He stated that there are a lot of concerned parents in housing estates where cars are driving through the estates at high speed.

Councillor W. Bennett felt that the more laws introduced the harder it is to maintain them.  He stated that the laws are there and it is up to the people to use them.


Councillor E. Greenan supported the motion.  He asked if Cavan County Council had received funding as a result of “Jake’s Law” to provide for speed reduction measures in towns and villages.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the Council under the Low Cost Safety Scheme will introduce bye laws in a number of estates each year.  He stated that this year an application has been made to upgrade signage and change ramps in four housing estates.  He stated that this will cost in the region of €6,000 per estate and any further efforts will have implications on funding for the roads network.  He stated that the responsibility is with the people living in housing estates to address the issue.  He stated that changing signage will not alter driver behaviour or mentality.  
Councillor C. Kelly stated that he was disappointed that only four estates were being upgraded.  He felt the Council should do like Mayo County Council and bring in bye laws for all estates in the one go and then introduce signage afterwards
4.

That Cavan County Council call on the Minister for Education to provide funding for the new accommodation for the Holy Family School in Cootehill.


Councillor P. McDonald outlined the history attached to the Holy Family School in Cootehill in great detail.  He stated that new accommodation is needed urgently to facilitate the numbers attending the School.  He noted that the White Star Complex is currently being used to facilitate the School but there are many health and safety issues with the building.  He stated that this The Holy Family School is used by pupils from Cavan, Monaghan, Sligo and Leitrim on a daily basis.  He stated that planning permission was granted in 2013 for a new school.  He stated that there are currently 156 pupils in the school between the ages of 4 and 18.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Education to provide funding for the new accommodation for the Holy Family School in Cootehill.


Councillor C. Kelly seconded the proposal.  


Councillor C. Brady supported the motion.  She stated that the school is currently at stage 2A of the development design and it is expected to move to Stage 2B soon.  She stated that Mr. Martin O’Brien, CEO, Cavan Monaghan ETB is now working on the project to help bring it to Stage 2B.
5.(a)
That this Council supports and advocates the implementation of the Congress Charter for Fair Conditions at Work.


Councillor E. Greenan proposed that Cavan County Council supports and advocates the implementation of the Congress Charter for Fair Conditions at Work.  He stated that decent working conditions and a fair income at work are essential components of any society along with the provision of high quality services that meet all citizens’ needs.  

He stated that the Congress Charter sets out the key elements required in making Ireland a better working place.  He stated that the main part of the strategy is the idea of a living wage rather than the minimum wage. He stated that a living wage affords an individual sufficient income to achieve an agreed, acceptable minimum standard of living.  

He noted that the Charter states that every worker has the right to a regular contract of employment which provides security of hours and certainty of income.   He stated that there must be an end to low and zero hour contracts and precarious work practices. The Charter states that every worker has the right to be represented without fear of victimisation and to have a union represent them in collective bargaining negotiations with their employer. 


Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion stating that over the years there has not been enough focus on lower trade workers.
5.(b)
“Calling on the Council Executive for an update with regards to the provision of validated parking in Cavan town”.


Councillor E. Greenan stated that at the July meeting he had a motion on the agenda in relation to validated parking in Cavan town and asked the executive for an update on same.  He stated that there is an increasing problem in relation to the availability of on street parking and was of the opinion that on street parking should be left to the elderly and disabled. 

He noted that there is a caretaker on site at the carpark who could validate the parking ticket once the person presents receipts as proof of expenditure in the town.  He asked if the Council would consider implemented his proposal on a trial basis of three months initially.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services noted that the proposal is to refund the parking ticket fee to the customer provided they have a receipt of amount of money spent in Cavan town.  He stated that in 2008 the Council agreed not to proceed with this idea as it would not generate additional income.  He stated that the matter would be dealt with by the Cavan Belturbet Municipal District. 
6.

Lack of broadband in Butlersbridge.


Councillor M. Argue stated that there is no fibre broadband in Butlersbridge and it was previously stated by Eircom now Eir that it would be established by June 2015. She stated that wireless broadband is available in Butlersbridge but there is no speed attached to it.

Councillor W. Bennett stated that fibre broadband is to be spread throughout the County over the next number of years and asked the executive to find out how many years this may be.


Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion.  He proposed that a Senior Official from COMREG be invited to address a meeting of Cavan County Council.


Councillor C. Kelly stated that rural broadband is very important and he seconded Councillor Feeley’s proposal.
7.

Dog Litter.


Councillor M. Argue stated that Under Section 22 of the Litter Pollution Act 1997 it is an offence for a person in charge of a dog not to clean up when their dog fouls in a public place.  She stated that a person in charge of a dog must dispose of the dog faeces properly, in a suitable sanitary manner.  She stated that dog fouling is a health hazard and can be passed on from dogs to humans putting children playing in open areas at risk.  She called on Cavan County Council to take a strong stance on dog litter by placing more bins in public places, making free bags available to the public and encouraging the use of them.  She also asked that Tidy Town Committees get involved in the campaign.

Councillor C. Brady stated that more signage needs to be placed in public places regarding dog litter.  She noted that children are particularly at risk from dog faeces and infection can lead to illness and even partial blindness.  She stated that it was frustrating to see dog owners willing to spend substantial amounts of money in caring for their pets but at the same time show total disregard when it came to tidying up after their pets.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly supported the motion.  He stated that it is very unfair to wheelchair users who have to try and avoid dog litter on footpaths.


Councillor N. Smyth supported the motion.  She complimented Dog Warden Maria Morgan and staff for the work they are doing in towns.  She stated that fines need to be implemented as towns are becoming destroyed with dog litter.  

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that the responsibility is on the dog owners and dog litter needs to be taken seriously.  He stated that the Council are running a campaign on dog litter.  He stated that it is publicised in the paper, leaflets have been circulated and signage erected.  He appealed to dog owners to take the responsibility and stated that the Council will continue their campaign.

8.

Mental Health.


Councillor M. Argue stated that the Council Chamber has played host to many debates on mental health over the years and awareness and understanding of mental health has increased over the years.  She stated that mental health is everybody’s business.  She noted that some members attended a conference recently in Kilkenny where they were informed of the personal loss through suicide.  Councillor Argue proposed that the Council invite Alan O’Meara and Jamie McGrath both from County Cavan to address the members on issues of mental health.  She asked that we write to other local authorities to raise the awareness of mental health within the organisation.   She also asked that all members receive safeTALK training in 2016.
Councillor C. Brady stated that 36% of sick days taken in Ireland are mental health and depression based.  She stated that Mr. Fergus Heffernan spoke at the conference in Kilkenny and suggested that the Council invite him to a meeting of Cavan County Council along with Alan O’Meara and Jamie McGrath. 

Councillor P. Brady supported the motion.  

Councillor W. Bennett seconded Councillor Argue’s proposal stating that Mr. Heffernan also be invited to attend.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that currently there is a lot of pressure on people with 60% of these being from financial pressure.  He stated that financial institutions need to take responsibility for the pressure some people are under.  He stated that men in particular bottle their feelings and don’t talk about them.  He stated that safeTALK training should be given to all members and the executive.

Councillor P. Smith stated that he would communicate with the executive to arrange safeTALK training for the members.

 Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services commended the members for their motion on mental health.  He stated that the executive would work with the Cathaoirleach to organise training.  He stated that a suicide prevention plan is to be drafted by the Council in conjuction with the HSE and Cavan Monaghan Training Board. 

9.

To ask Cavan County Council how many of our current housing stock will be included in the Smart Technology Home Efficiency Scheme 2015.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly asked the executive how many of our current housing stock will be included in the Smart Technology Home Efficiency Scheme 2015.  He stated in Louth 2,000 units have been included which will save up to 20% on heating costs.  

Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that there is currently a lot of research taking place to see what is the best scheme to use and the Council will be in a better position in 2016 to inform people on this.  

10.
To request the Minister for Communications and Natural Resources to intervene with Electric Ireland regarding the new 60 digit prepaying power pass code.


Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that Electric Ireland are bringing in a new 60 digit prepaying power pass code and this was brought to his attention by the elderly.  He stated currently electric Ireland are using a 20 digit code but if a 60 digit code is brought in it will made it very difficult for the elderly or disabled to use.  He stated that if a wrong number is entered it does not inform you until the 60 digits are entered which means you have to start again.  Councillor O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Communications and Natural Resources to intervene with Electric Ireland regarding the introduction of a new 60 digit prepaying power pass code.  

11.
Concerns regarding new Passport Card.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that the new passport card was brought to his attention by a member of the Gardai.  He stated that the new passport can only be used in certain countries and not all airlines will accept it.  He stated that you can only apply online for the passport card and you must take a selfie.  He noted that it is possible to take a photograph of somebody else and place it on your passport card.  He proposed that the Council write to Minister Charlie Flanagan, Minister for Foreign Affairs asking him to look into security issues regarding the new passport card.
12.
That Cavan County Council opens some of its own buildings as day and night shelters for homeless and displaced people from County Cavan.



Councillor E. Greenan stated that there has been an increase in homelessness in the County but there is no shelter available for people who need it.  Councillor Greenan asked what a public representative should do when he or she gets a phone call after 9pm at night with a person presenting themselves as homeless and nowhere to send them.  Councillor Greenan suggested that Cavan County Council open some of its buildings as day and night shelters for homeless and displaced people from County Cavan.  He stated that there are a lot of people in the area that would be happy to staff the shelters meaning the Council would only have to supply the buildings.



Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services informed the members that the Council already provide bed and breakfast accommodation as an emergency measure until a longer term option is found.  He stated that while there is an increase in the number of people seeking help, making Council buildings available as shelters would not be a total solution to the problem.  He stated that there is a lot of sensitive work involved when determining if a person is homeless and the reasons behind it and volunteers may not be aware of this.  He stated that he does not see a huge demand on the issue currently would will keep the situation monitored.

13.
That this Council calls on the HSE to discontinue the policy of car clamping at hospitals in the Dublin/North East Region.


Councillor P. O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to the HSE asking them to discontinue the policy of car clamping at hospitals in the Dublin/North East Region.  He stated that if people overstay their time in hospital through no fault of their own they should be able to pay an extra fee for parking and not have their car clamped.

This proposal was seconded by Councillor P. Smith.

14.
That this Council calls on the Minister for Agriculture & Minister for the Environment to allow County Councils in Cavan, Monaghan, Leitrim & Donegal to use their discretion with regards to the Nitrates Directive at the beginning and end of the closed season similar to counties in other regions.



Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that this year has being the best Autumn in many years but due to the Nitrates Act farmers in Counties Cavan, Monaghan, Leitrim and Donegal could not spread slurry as they are listed in Zone C which states farmers are prohibited from spreading slurry from 15 October to 31 January.   


He stated that 2 weeks either side of these dates would make a big difference to farmers.  He stated that the spreading of slurry should be at the discretion of each local authority.  He proposed that the Cavan County Council make contact with counties Monaghan, Leitrim, Donegal, Teagasc and the IFA in order to put together a submission to bring to the relevant Government Departments.
Councillor S. Smith seconded the proposal. 




Councillor F. Curtin stated that it is beneficial to spread slurry when it benefits the ground not by calendar months.


Mr. Ger Finn, Director Services stated that Cavan County Council will make contact with the other local authorities in listed in zone C.
15.
That this Council carries out a survey on the number of properties in our towns and villages that are uninhabited.


Councillor P. O’Reilly noted that most houses on our main streets are vacant.  He asked that the Council carry out a survey on the number of properties in our towns and villages that are uninhabited.  He stated that he would undertake to do a list of vacant properties in Virginia.


Councillor C. Kelly supported the motion.  He stated that this was an excellent idea in bringing main streets alive again.


Councillor N. Smyth supported the motion.


Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that the Council will undertake to do the survey.  He stated that the support of the Councillors would be appreciated and also of town teams.  He stated that under the new planning bill the Local Authority will be required to do a register of vacant properties.

16.
Funding for 1916 Commemoration.


Councillor S. Smith stated that a huge amount of work is being done by the 1916 commemorative committee.  He stated that their ultimate goal is to do whatever is proposed but unfortunately this cannot be achieved if funding is not there.  He asked that the Council do their utmost to give whatever funding they can to the project.

Councillors M. Argue and E. Greenan supported the motion.


Mr. Eoin Doyle commended Councillors Argue, Greenan and Smith for their work with the Committee.  He stated that the points raised will be discussed with the Head of Finance at a Management Team Meeting.

In-Committee Budget Meeting


In-Committee budget meeting will take place on Monday 16th November at 9.30a.m. in the Council Chamber.


Draft Register of Electors



Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services informed the members that the draft register is now published and circulated.  He informed the members that the last date for receipt of postal votes, additions, deletions or amendments to the draft is Wednesday 25th November.  


Mr. Ger Finn noted that in previous years sub groups with the members went through the register for the different areas and maybe this could be done now with a general election approaching.

Items No. 3 and 17 were deferred.



The meeting concluded at 5.20pm.
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